
 

 

 
December 4, 2017 

 

 The Washington County Board of Commissioners met in a regular session on Monday, 

December 4, 2017 at 6:00 PM in the Commissioners’ Room, 116 Adams Street, Plymouth, NC.  

Commissioners Johnson, Phelps, Riddick, Sexton and Walker were present.  Also present were 

County Manager/County Attorney Curtis Potter, Clerk to the Board Julie J. Bennett and Finance 

Officer Missy Dixon. 

 

County Manager Potter called the December 4, 2017 meeting to order.   

 

 ELECTION OF CHAIR:  County Manager Potter called for nominations for Chair of the 

Washington County Board of Commissioners for 2017 - 2018.  Commissioner Sexton nominated 

Commissioner Johnson.   Commissioner Walker seconded. There were no other nominations.  

Commissioner Sexton made a motion to close the nominations. Commissioner Riddick 

seconded. Commissioner Sexton made a motion to elect Commissioner Johnson as Chair.  

Commissioner Phelps seconded, motion carried unanimously.  Chair Johnson assumed 

presiding over the meeting.  

 

ELECTION OF VICE-CHAIR:  Chair Johnson called for nominations for Vice-Chair of the 

Washington County Board of Commissioners for 2017-2018.  Commissioner Walker nominated 

Commissioner Sexton as Vice-Chair.  Chair Johnson seconded.  Commissioner Phelps 

nominated Commissioner Riddick as Vice-Chair.  The motion died for lack of a second. There 

were no other nominations. Commissioner Walker made a motion to close the nominations. 

Chair Johnson seconded.   Commissioner Walker made a motion to elect Commissioner 

Sexton as Vice-Chair.  Chair Johnson seconded.  Chair Johnson congratulated Commissioner 

Sexton on becoming Vice-Chair.  

 

 Chair Johnson called on Commissioner Sexton to give the invocation and Commissioner 

Walker to lead the Pledge of Allegiance.                                                                                                                                                                                                                                       

 

ADDITIONS/DELETIONS: Ms. Bennett said she would like to delete Item 4, Employee 

of the Quarter and move it to the next meeting on December 11.  Mr. Potter stated he would like 

to move Item 7, Recreation Workgroup Update, to the end of the meeting as Item 12A. 

 

 CONSENT AGENDA:  Commissioner Walker  made a motion to approve the 

Consent Agenda: 

a) Approval of Meeting Minutes 

b) Tax Refunds & Releases and Insolvent Accounts 

c) 2018 County Holiday Schedule 

d) 2018 County Commissioners’ Meeting Schedule 

e) Closing of County Offices for Employees’ Christmas Luncheon 

 

 

Commissioner Sexton seconded.  Ms. Bennett pointed out the change made in the 

Commissioners’ meeting dates that fall around holidays.  Rather than having a meeting 

on Tuesday following a Monday holiday, the Board will meet on the following Monday.  



 

Commissioner Phelps mentioned he liked that there will still be meetings in Roper and 

Creswell also. Motion carried unanimously. 

 

PUBLIC FORUM:  Ms. Melanie Ashe, Washington County Hospital (WCH), stated that 

as of last Friday, she is CEO of the hospital and first on her list is to see about paying the 

hospital’s taxes.  On December 8, 2017, WCH will be having its employee banquet.  Ms. Ashe 

also mentioned that Monday –Friday the front doors of the hospital will be locked at 5:00 pm.  

Everyone will be asked to sign in and get a visitor pass.  All visitors on weekends will be 

allowed in through the Emergency Room entrance and must still sign in and get a visitor pass. 

Ms. Ashe stated that if there any issues, please contact her or Courtney Ward. 

 

Mr. Wes Gray, the new Health Director at Martin-Tyrrell-Washington Health Department 

introduced himself and thanked the Commissioners for all they do. 

 

ANIMAL CONTROL, NC STATE VETERINARY OFFICER:  Sheriff Barnes 

introduced Dr. Norris, NC State Veterinary Officer.  He asked her to come speak to the Board 

regarding some of the County’s issues with our animal shelter. 

 

Dr. Norris spoke to the Board and said she oversees animal shelters and other 

departments.  In 2017, Washington County’s animal shelter received a citation to shut down. 

However, Sheriff Barnes was able to get this turned around and re-opened.  Dr. Norris went back 

to records from 2010 to see what issues the County’s animal shelter has had.  Some of these 

issues include overall maintenance of facility, needs new fences and gravel needs to be replaced.  

Regarding personnel, the Animal Welfare Act requires that the shelter is cleaned 7 days a week  

365 days a year.  She stated that it is a tough job to be the Animal Control Officer.  She stated 

that there is paperwork to be done also.  Other issues involved care of animals in the shelter 

itself.  The County is to provide care for animals while in custody, which includes veterinary 

care. Animals can’t come into a community shelter without veterinary care. 

 

Commissioner Phelps thanked Dr. Norris for coming tonight.  Commissioner Phelps 

stated that he has been a Commissioner since 2012 and this is the first time he has heard of these 

issues.  Commissioner Phelps asked Dr. Norris what she suggests the County do to move 

forward. Dr. Norris stated that the Board can go to the Animal Welfare section on the State’s 

website, and there is a tab for Facility Inspections.  Also on this page, one can peruse 

neighboring counties information to see what problems they have had and how they fixed them.  

Dr. Norris said these issues have been building up in the Washington County Animal Shelter.  

She stated that her Department has tried very hard to help make sure that County shelters don’t 

get closed down. 

 

Commissioner Phelps asked Mr. Potter and Ms. Bennett to look at citations since 2010 

from Animal Welfare and inform Board of the issues noted. 

 

Commissioner Sexton asked whose responsibility is it in small counties.  Is it the 

responsibility of the Sheriff’s Office?  Dr. Norris stated that some small counties don’t have an 

animal shelter at all.  Some counties band together to run one shelter to be able to share the 

costs/personnel.  She said she would be glad to get the Board some comparisons.  Commissioner 

Sexton asked can the County contract out to an individual to run the County’s animal shelter.  

Dr. Norris said Dare County contracts out to the ASPCA but they have issues too. 

 



 

Commissioner Phelps said he knows that Sheriff Barnes invited Dr. Norris to the meeting 

tonight so the Commissioner would know that the County has a real problem with the animal 

shelter.  Commissioner Phelps told Dr. Norris that the Board is going to have a budget meeting 

next week and he would like to know what areas the County should be concentrating on in 

regards to the animal shelter.  Dr. Norris said specifically that the fencing and the gravel need to 

be addressed first.  Pest control is also an issue—the shelter is overrun with rodents and there is 

tick infestation in the summer.  Dr. Norris also said the Commissioners should budget for 

veterinary care and personnel.  Discussion ensued.  Chair Johnson thanked Dr. Norris for 

attending the Board meeting. 

 

SHERRIF’S OFFICE UPDATE:  Sheriff Johnny Barnes spoke to the Board and said 

along with the issues at the animal shelter, that some of the Commissioners have asked him to 

come before the Board to discuss why County has so many job vacancies. Sheriff Barnes said the 

number one reason is pay.  Deputy Jay Jewell created a spreadsheet with a comparison of like 

counties.  Deputy Jewell gave out information to the Board.  

 

Deputy Jewell said he did an average of the entire state using information from the 

Census web page and County documents. He mentioned that he didn’t put in Beaufort County’s 

numbers because they are a bigger county than Washington County.  

 

Commissioner Sexton asked when he did the maximum salaries of these counties and 

towns, did the salary include the benefits or just base salary.  Deputy Jewell said the numbers are 

based on salary only, benefits are paid separately. Chair Johnson asked about the benefits 

packages.  Deputy Jewell said some got paid OT and some got paid for years of service. 

 

Commissioner Phelps asked Ms. Dixon (County Finance Officer) when the Sheriff’s 

Office received an increase.  Ms. Dixon said they received an increase the same time that all 

employees did--two years ago.  Commissioner Phelps asked Mr. Potter if we can show on the tax 

bill, where the tax money goes such as for EMS, Fire, and Sheriff’s Dept.  Mr. Potter said the 

paperwork and administrative time to do this is astronomical.  The general rule is that you can’t 

do a service district tax if you provide service countywide, not just to a specific district.   

 

Sheriff Barnes said the County lacks qualified officers.  The Sheriff’s Office spends most 

of their time taking people right out of BLET programs.  New deputies are hired and we train 

them, on the job, and send them to schools.  Sheriff Barnes said all Washington County has been 

is a training ground.  Sheriff Barnes said the Sheriff’s Office is also losing deputies/investigators 

to the Plymouth Police Department because their pay is better.  When someone leaves the 

Sheriff’s Office, Washington County also has to pay for that person’s vacation and if they have 

been employed in the County for a while, that means the Sheriff’s Office has to pay out 

unexpected expenses (vacation and/or retirement) and can’t hire someone else until the Sheriff’s 

Office has enough money. Sheriff Barnes said he only has about 5 employees who have been 

with the County over 2 years. The Sheriff’s Office has 4 vacancies now and 3 of them are 

supervisor positions.   

 

Commissioner Sexton asked Sheriff Barnes what he thinks the Sheriff’s Office can do to 

keep them employees here in Washington County.  Sheriff Barnes said there are no step 

increases which makes the County fall behind in competing salaries with surrounding counties.  

Commissioner Sexton said it seems that when Washington County ups the pay, then other 

counties increase their pay. 



 

Commissioner Phelps said the last countywide pay raises were in January, 2015. 

Commissioner Phelps said that the Sheriff’s Office salaries and the County’s animal shelter 

should be priorities for the budget meeting on December 11.  

 

Sheriff Barnes said the inspection was done after we received the animals that were being 

held due to a court case so the shelter wasn’t as clean because the County had an increase in 

animal population. The Sheriff said he does have a couple of volunteers but the Animal Control 

Officer still answers more calls 24/7 than the regular deputies.  

 

Commissioner Phelps said he will mention to one of the judges about commuting 

sentences for community service for the animal shelter; however they have to be chaperoned.  

Sheriff Barnes said if they have a deputy at the animal shelter chaperoning, then the deputy 

might as well be doing the work.  

 

Commissioner Phelps asked about the salary for the Animal Control Officer.  Sheriff 

Barnes said it’s about $4,000 less than what a deputy makes.  

 

SENIOR CENTER ADVISORY COUNCIL BY-LAWS AMENDMENT:  Ms. Vanessa 

Joyner, Senior Center Director stated that at the last Senior Center Advisory Council Meeting, 

the Council wanted to change the age for participation at the Senior Center from 55 to 50 to 

match the Albemarle Commission's Senior Games.  

 



 

 

 

 



 

 Commissioner Phelps made a motion to approve the Senior Center Advisory Council By-

Laws Amendment to change the age of participation at the Senior Center to 50 (instead of 55) as 

presented above.  Commissioner Riddick seconded, motion passed unanimously. 

 

 PERSONNEL POLICY AMENDMENT: Mr. Potter spoke to the Board regarding a 

Personnel Policy Amendment to add: Article VII, Section 15: Discipline for Arrest due to 

Criminal Charges. Some counties have direct policies while others do not. 

 

 
 



 

 
 

Commissioner Phelps would like to table this item in light of the new paragraph 

(highlighted) that Mr. Potter added. He would like more time to look at this.  

  

Chair Johnson asked Commissioner Phelps and Mr. Potter to get together and discuss this 

Resolution to come up with an agreeable solution before bringing it back to the Board. 

 

 BOARDS & COMMITTEES: Ms. Bennett asked the Board to consider the following re-

appointment. 

 

Washington County ABC Board 

 

The Washington County ABC Board is asking for the Board to approve the following 

recommendation: 

 

Re-appointment of Mr. Jack Faulk (he is the chairman).  His 3 year term expires December 31, 

2017. 

 

Mr. Faulk has agreed to serve if re-appointed. 

 

 Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve the re-appointment of Mr. Jack Faulk to 

the Washington County ABC Board as requested.  Commissioner Phelps seconded, motion passed 

unanimously. 

 

 Ms. Bennett noted that the Albemarle Commission has new guidelines for its Community 

Advisory Committee Appointments as noted below.   

 

Community Advisory Committee Appointments 

 

Please see the attached e-mail from Ms. Brandi Jordan, Region R Long-Term Care Ombudsman 

for the Albemarle Commission.  



 

 

 



 

 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 

Ms. Bennett asked the Commissioners to please let her know if they have someone in 

mind that they would like to have apply for this Committee.  Ms. Bennett can also post the 

Committee Application on-line (County website and County Facebook page) to see if there is 

any resident(s) interested in serving on this committee. 



 

FINANCE OFFICER’S REPORT:  Ms. Dixon went over the budget amendment below 

and the Finance Officer’s Report.  

 

 
 

Commissioner Sexton made a motion to approve the budget amendment BA-#2018-

018 as presented.  Commissioner Riddick seconded, motion passed unanimously. 



 

Commissioner Phelps asked what percentage the Departments should be at as of this date. 

Ms. Dixon replied that the majority of the Departments are at 43%.  Ms. Dixon said Detention is 

one Department that is spending at a higher rate (48%) due to jail housing.  Board of Elections 

and Facilities are at 43%, Communications is at 34%, GIS is at 45%. 

  

 OTHER ITEMS BY CHAIRPERSON, COMMISSIONERS, COUNTY MANAGER/ 

ATTORNEY OR CLERK: 

 

 Commissioner Phelps asked for an update on the 911 backup PSAP.  Mr. Potter said he 

met with Communications, Facilities and the Building Inspector at the Beaufort County 

Community College Washington County Center to look at the area being worked on for the 911 

backup center.  Mr. Potter said there still needs be a wall taken down and he is waiting on an 

estimate from Mr. Boone.  PO’s are being initiated for equipment.  Since the renovations are 

taking up part of the reception area there will be a room created for BCCC. The building is also 

being rewired for a generator to be adequate for the 911 backup center.   

 

 Commissioner Phelps asked for an update on the water/sewer easements for the 

Commerce Building project.  Mr. Potter said the water/sewer project is being rebid.  New bids 

should be received by mid-December and the work completed in the Spring.  Mr. Potter said he 

has held some condemnation hearings.  

 

 Commissioner Phelps asked if the County is marketing the Commerce Building.  Mr. 

Potter said as the County gets closer to finishing the water/sewer and repairing the sidewalk and 

removing stumps, the building will still need to have HVAC, and a floor, and cargo bays cut into 

the building before the County can market it to make it appealing to buyers/leasees.   

 

 Commissioner Phelps asked about the vacancies in EMS.  Mr. Coccaro said vacancy 

issues are better.  EMS currently has an EMT opening for transportation. EMS also has an 

opening for a paramedic--one just resigned.  Mr. Potter added that the County was able to close 

on the loan for the cardiac monitors last week. 

 

 Commissioner Phelps asked for an update on the Creswell Primary Care Clinic.  Is it 

still doing well?  Mr. Potter said RCCHC has moved their meetings, which he attended, and it   

has caused a conflict with his schedule so he hasn’t been able to attend the last couple of 

meetings.  Mr. Potter said he will reach out to Kim Schwartz at RCCHC soon.  Mr. Potter said he 

does know there are a few HVAC problems in the building; however, the de-humidifiers were 

put in to help with this issue.   

 

 Mr. Potter said he was unable to get an update out last week.  He did meet with Supt. 

Mann and went over the Board of Education’s thought processes for capital needs.  They also 

went over a punch list that Commissioner Phelps asked Mr. Potter to go over with her.   

 

 Mr. Potter said the audit will be delayed this year because the auditor assigned to the 

County separated from Carr, Riggs and Ingram (CRI).  CRI will keep the County and the State 

Treasurer’s office updated on their timeline.  Mr. Potter and Ms. Dixon met with the County’s 

previous auditor (Mr. Jimmy Overton) and Commissioner Walker. 

 

 Mr. Potter said he talked with Supt. Mann in depth about site selection for a new 

school and the need for it to have water/sewer. 



 

 

 Commissioner Phelps asked for a letter from the LGC saying they know that the 

County’s audit will be late.  Mr. Potter said that there will have to be a contract amendment with 

CRI and that will show that the County is not at fault. 

 

 Mr. Potter said the Durango has been out of service with various issues for about a 

month. He hopes to have it back in service in about a week. 

 

 Mr. Potter said there were some trash issues on Furlough Road, but they have been 

taken care of.   

 

 Mr. Potter said the County has had various email issues for the last two weeks.  The 

issues have been very sporadic, and we are not always sure if messages get where they are going.  

The County’s email system did have a virus and now email is being migrated to a new server. 

 

 Ms. Dixon said the County was able to get the EMS Cost Report up to date (she 

worked with Mr. Coccaro) and the report was filed on time.  Ms. Dixon said there is a financial 

assurance form that has to be completed for the County’s landfill post closure; however, it will 

be late, but we have been given an extension, and even that may not be enough. However, the 

County can ask for another extension. 

 

 Mr. Potter stated that Ms. Adams (County Manager’s Administrative Assistant) is on 

vacation this week (planned before she was hired) so Ms. Gail Phelps (former employee) is 

filling in for her in the County Manager’s Office. 

 

 Mr. Potter said he is attending a meeting tomorrow and the Emergency Responders 

Dinner is this Thursday at the Plymouth Church of Christ Family Life Center. 

  

 Mr. Potter stated he is attending the first in a series of meetings with Golden LEAF and 

hopes to learn more about available funds.  Commissioner Sexton asked about the towns 

receiving Golden LEAF money.  Mr. Potter said he will have more information to share after 

attending the meeting mentioned above. 

 

 Commissioner Phelps wanted it noted that Creswell Mayor Edwin Blount is in 

attendance at tonight’s Commissioners’ meeting. 

 

 Chair Johnson stated she will be unable to attend the Emergency Responders banquet 

because she will be out of town at a conference.   

 

RECREATION WORKGROUP UPDATE:  Mr. Potter stated that he, Mr. Fulford, 

Commissioner Riddick and Commissioner Walker met before Thanksgiving and looked over the 

written materials presented at the last meeting (see below).    

 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 

 
 



 



 

 
 

Mr. Potter said the group agreed to start from square 1 and find what approach the 

County wants to take. Mr. Potter said he will be circulating a written report of that meeting to the 

members. The group discussed a Recreation Operational Plan with the focus on capital outlay 

plan and get help from the Parks and Recreation Advisory Board for grants, having a volunteer 

program, and developing a yearly calendar for recreation with hopes of increasing 

communication.  Also, here has been a Public Service Announcement (PSA) on Magic 95 about 

Washington County’s Recreation program.  Mr. Fulford scheduled a meeting/training last week 

with coaches on concussions. 

 



 

Commissioner Walker asked Mr. Fulford how the attendance was on Saturday.  Mr. 

Fulford said one coach attended.  Commissioner Phelps asked how the meeting was advertised.  

Mr. Fulford said he made calls to coaches and parents.  

 

Commissioner Riddick asked Mr. Potter if he asked Ms. Mann about using the Roper 

Gym.  Mr. Potter said he did mention it to Ms. Mann and they discussed using the high school 

gym and fields at the current high school if a new school is built. 

 

Commissioner Phelps said he received a message this morning from someone who 

worked with Recreation for 9 years and wants to know what the County can do to stop the 

fighting and get the recreation program back on track for the children. Mr. Potter said he would 

be glad to talk to that individual.  Mr. Potter said one theme he continuously sees is citizens 

(parents) comparing how recreation used to be and how it is now.  The difference is that most of 

the issues that Recreation faces today are economically driven.   

 

Commissioner Phelps made a motion to go into Closed Session pursuant to NCGS 

§143-318.11 (a)(3) (attorney-client privilege) and to NCGS §143-318.11 (a)(6) (personnel).  

Commissioner Riddick seconded, motion carried unanimously. 

 

At 8:10 PM, with no further business to discuss, Commissioner Walker made a motion 

to recess the meeting to December 11, 2017 at 6:00 PM in the Commissioners’ Room.  

Commissioner Sexton seconded, motion carried unanimously. 

 

 

______________________________  _____________________________ 

      Tracey A. Johnson    Julie J. Bennett, CMC, NCCCC 

           Chair                  Clerk to the Board    


